

3rd July 2020

HOUGHTON REGIS TOWN COUNCIL

Peel Street, Houghton Regis, Bedfordshire, LU5 5EY

Town Mayor: Clir Tracey McMahon

Town Clerk: Clare Evans

Tel: 01582 708540

E-mail: info@houghtonregis.org.uk

To:

Members of the New Cemetery Sub-Committee

Cllrs:

S Thorn (Chair), J Carroll, Y Farrell, M S Kennedy, R Morgan and

Vacancy.

(Copies to other Councillors for information)

Notice of Meeting

You are hereby summoned to a Meeting of the New Cemetery Sub-Committee to be held at the Council Offices, Peel Street on 14th July 2020 at 6.00pm.

This meeting is being held virtually via Microsoft Teams. If members of the public would like to attend, please pre-advise the Head of Democratic Services (louise.senior@houghtonregis.org.uk) by 3pm on the day of the meeting in order for appropriate access to be arranged.

pp Benior

*THIS MEETING MAY BE RECORDED *

Clare Evans Town Clerk

AGENDA

This meeting is being held virtually due to Covid-19. To assist in the smooth running of the meeting please refer and adhere to the Council's Virtual Meeting Guidance. Virtual Meeting Guidance can be found on the Houghton Regis Town Council website.

APOLOGIES & SUBSTITUTIONS 1.

QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC 2.

In accordance with approved Standing Orders 1(e)-1(l) Members of the public may make representations, ask questions and give evidence at a meeting which they are entitled to attend in respect of the business on the agenda.

The total period of time designated for public participation at a meeting shall not exceed 15 minutes and an individual member of the public shall not speak for more than 3 minutes unless directed by the chairman of the meeting.

*Phones and other equipment may be used to film, audio record, tweet or blog from this meeting by an individual Council member or a member of the public. No part of the meeting room is exempt from public filming unless the meeting resolves to go into exempt session.

The use of images or recordings arising from this is not under the Council's control.

3. SPECIFIC DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST & REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS

Under the Localism Act 2011 (sections 26-37 and Schedule 4) and in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct, Members are required to declare any interests which are not currently entered in the member's register of interests or if he/she has not notified the Monitoring Officer of any such interest.

Members are invited to submit any requests for Dispensations for consideration.

4. MINUTES

Pages 3 - 6

To approve the Minutes of the meeting held on 2nd September 2019.

Recommendation:

To approve the Minutes of the meeting held on 2nd

September 2019.

5. CURRENT BURIAL PROVISION

At the last mtg of the New Cemetery Sub Committee (2nd September 2019) it was requested that the next meeting be held when there were approximately 2 body burial spaces left and that CBC ward councillors be invited to attend.

At the time of preparing the agenda there are 3 body burial spaces left. On this basis this meeting has been called. It is confirmed that CBC ward councillors have been invited to this meeting.

The completion of body burial spaces will be advised through the council's website and social media and regular funeral directors will be directly contacted and advised.

6. FUTURE MEETINGS

At the meeting on 2nd September 2019 the following was recorded:

Members were requested to provide guidance / instruction on future agenda items. Members agreed a more prudent use of council resource to only convene further meetings of this Sub Committee should a piece of land come forwards or a situation or circumstance change which would assist in this project.

It is confirmed that officers will continue to bring forwards any possibilities, as and when they occur, for consideration and it is requested that members, especially those on the HRTC Planning Committee, highlight to officers any possibilities. As such it is the New Cemetery Sub Committee will meet again when a further possibility arises.

Houghton Regis Town Council New Cemetery Sub-Committee 2nd September 2019 at 6.00pm

Present:

Cllrs:

S Thorne

Chair

J Carroll Y Farrell M S Kennedy R Morgan

Clare Evans

Officers:

Louise Senior

Town Clerk

Head of Democratic Services

Public:

0

Apologies:

T Welch

NC110 APOLOGIES & SUBSTITUTIONS

Apologies were received from Cllr Welch.

NC111 QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

None.

NC112 SPECIFIC DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST & REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS

None.

NC113 MINUTES

To approve the minutes of the New Cemetery Sub-committee meeting held on the 8th July 2019.

Resolved: To approve the Minutes of the meeting held on 8th July 2019.

NC114 COMMUNITY FEEDBACK ON NEW CEMETERY PROVISION

At the previous meeting it was requested to issue a press release to explain to residents the current situation and ask for any suggestions and ideas. This was duly completed. One social media comment had been received which suggested that CCTV should be installed in the existing cemetery and in car parks to aid the prevention of anti-social behaviour.

Members were requested to note that CBC had been approached again regarding new cemetery provision by a ward councillor. As a result the Assets Department had confirmed again that CBC had no suitable land available and Leisure Services had confirmed that a new cemetery was included in the Open Space Strategy as a need but that no land had been identified for this provision.

Members suggested that an article be included in the next Town Crier requesting suggestions and ideas as this would reach a different audience to social media.

Members requested that a further meeting of the New Cemetery Sub-committee be convened when approximately two burial spaces remain at the Houghton Regis Cemetery and that Central Bedfordshire Council Ward Councillors be invited to this meeting.

Resolved: To note the report.

NC115 GOING FORWARDS

Members were invited to consider options going forwards. The following points were made:

- The current space within the existing cemetery off Cemetery Road continued to reduce, it was estimated that 9 body burial spaces remain and around 20 ashes spaces remain;
- In relation to continued burial provision, the work of the council over the last 3 years or so especially had been following 2 strands:

The first being the design and development of the remaining space within the current cemetery. Infrastructure work on the new area within the existing cemetery was due to commence on 19th August 2019 and should complete late September / early October. Memorialisation features were in the process of being considered. It was estimated that this area would be available for use December / January.

The second strand related to the ongoing search for new cemetery land. The New Cemetery Sub Committee had considered a variety of sites but for various reasons, largely geological and ownership reasons, these had proved unsuitable.

- HRTC had pressed for cemetery provision during the local plan development process, through the consideration of major planning applications, through the review of the Open Space Strategy and through the Neighbourhood Plan process.
- Land had not been allocated for a new cemetery within the strategic development sites;
- Land outside of the strategic development sites had a 'hope' value attached to it;
- HRTC had no land available in its ownership which would be suitable;
- CBC have confirmed that they had no land available in their ownership which would be suitable.
- The council had considered the land requirements for a new cemetery.
- Officers and members of HRTC were all aware of the pressing need for a new cemetery. The need was raised at any suitable meeting or occasion, both formal

and informal.

Members were requested to provide guidance / instruction on future agenda items. Members agreed a more prudent use of council resource to only convene further meetings of this Sub Committee should a piece of land come forwards or a situation or circumstance change which would assist in this project.

Members requested that a further meeting of the New Cemetery Sub-committee be convened when approximately two burial spaces remain at the Houghton Regis cemetery and that Central Bedfordshire Council ward councillors be invited to this meeting.

The Chairman closed the meeting at 6.18pm

Dated this

day of

2019

Chairman

This page is intentionally left blank